TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

REORGANIZATIONAL MEETING MINUTES

JANUARY 8th, 2007

The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for the annual Reorganizational meeting on Thursday, January 8th, 2007.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM and requested a moment of silence to reflect on our troops still in harm’s way.

Roll Call:  
Robert Cadwallader - present




Joyce Hadden – present




Dennis Pryzgoda - present




Virginia Stern – present




David Tetor – present


Also in attendance were Building Inspector Don Smith, Attorney for the Town William Bogle Jr. and Highway Superintendent Jim Myers.
APPROVAL OF ABSTRACT: The January 2007 Abstract of Claims was approved for payment on the motion of Joyce Hadden, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda, as follows:

General Fund: check numbers 17566-17600 in the amount of $75,010.61; Highway Fund: check numbers 17601-17613 in the amount of $34,638.59; and Street Lighting: check #17614 in the amount of $440.14.  Grand total of Abstract #1 of 2007: $110,089.34.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the December 14th, 2006 meeting and the December 26th-27th, 2006 meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with all in favor.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: No one was heard at this time.
OLD BUSINESS
1. WATERLANDS REQUEST FOR OPEN DEVELOPMENT AREA: Supervisor Tetor stated that the Ms. Jansen and Mr. Perukel had given the Town Board a presentation of this proposed 26-lot cluster subdivision, with an invitation to visit the site.  The Planning Board was recommending that the Town Board grant an ‘Open Development Area’ designation so that they could obtain the necessary permits to proceed.  The following resolution was read by Supervisor David Tetor:
RESOLUTION #1 OF 2007

TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

RESOLUTION #1 OF 2007

A RESOLUTION ESTABLISHING AN OPEN DEVELOPMENT AREA ON

WILLOWBROOK ROAD AND BULLS HEAD ROAD

IN THE TOWN OF STANFORD
NAME OF SUBDIVISION:          THE WATERLANDS

     NAME OF APPLICANT:        
WATERLANDS I REAL ESTATE

                                                                     
        DEVELOPMENT GROUP, L.P.

Resolution offered by: Supervisor David Tetor:


               Seconded by: Councilman Robert Cadwallader:
WHEREAS, the Town Board has receiver a request from Waterlands I Real

Estate Development, L.P. (the “Applicant”), as property owner, for establishment of an

Open Development Area on a 196.4 acre parcel on Willowbrook Road and Bulls Head Road in the Town of Stanford; and,

WHEREAS, on December 13, 2006, the Planning Board of the Town of Stanford,

as lead agency in a coordinated review under the State Environmental Quality Review Act (“SEQRA”), adopted a negative declaration of environmental significance for the 

26-lot cluster residential subdivision known as The Waterlands on said parcel; and,

WHEREAS, on December 13, 2006, the Planning Board of the Town of Stanford

granted preliminary subdivision approval for The Waterlands; and,

WHEREAS, establishment by the Town Board of an open development area in

the Town is authorized by New York State Town Law & 280-a; and,

WHEREAS, the December 13, 2006 resolution of the Planning Board granting

preliminary subdivision approval requires the Applicant, prior to final subdivision
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approval, to submit to the Planning Board proof of the Town Board approval of an Open Development Area for the Waterlands Subdivision; and,

WHEREAS, the December 13, 2006 resolution of the Planning Board granting preliminary subdivision approval requires the Chair or other authorized member of the Planning Board to cause a copy of the resolution to be send to the Town Board; and,

WHEREAS, the Town Board has reviewed said resolution of the Planning Board and concluded that the establishment of on Open Development Area for the Waterlands subdivision is in the best interests of the Town.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford, pursuant to the authority vested init by Section 280-a of  the New York State Town Law, that an Open Development Area is hereby established between Willowbrook 

Road and Bulls Head Road in the Town of Stanford, for the lots with tax map designations 6569-00-545345, 6569-00-457353, 6569-00-515384, and 6569-00-593581.

The adoption of the foregoing Resolution, #1 of 2007, was duly put to a vote as follows: 

Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Dennis Pryzgoda – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

Resolution #1 of 2007, to approve the establishment of an Open Development Area on Willowbrook Road and Bulls Head Road for the Waterlands Subdivision was unanimously approved by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board.




2. SHERWOOD FOREST: A letter received from George Osborne regarding consultant fees would be discussed at the February meeting.

3. HIGHWAY: Hwy. Supt. Myers reported that all was fine, with Supervisor Tetor adding that he and Councilman Cadwallader had toured Pugsley Hill and Old Conklin Hill roads that were both in very good shape.


At this point in the meeting, Judge Dennis Smith performed the swearing in ceremony for the two newly elected officials, Councilwoman Virginia Stern and Highway Superintendent Jim Myers.  They were both congratulated by all present.  Mention was made that Town Justice Frank (Buddy) Weber had already been sworn in by the Town Clerk.
NEW BUSINESS:

1. APPROVE BOOKS OF TOWN CLERK, BUILDING INSPECTOR AND TOWN JUSTICES: The books and 2006 records of the Town Clerk were presented to the Board by Town Clerk Ritamary Bell.  A motion was made to approve them as presented, to the best of their knowledge, on a motion made by Dennis Pryzgoda, seconded by Joyce Hadden.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.


The books and records of the Building Inspector were presented by Bldg. Insp. Donald Smith, and these were approved as presented, to the best of their knowledge, on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

The books of Town Justice Dennis Smith were presented to the Board for their annual review by the Board by Clerk Carolyn Harklerode.  Court Clerk Patty Koch presented Town Justice Frank Weber Jr.’s books to the Board.  Supervisor Tetor added a note of thanks to the two Court Clerks, and stated that the Courts’ books were also audited by the Town’s auditor in February or March.  A motion to approve the Town Justices’ books, to the best of their knowledge, was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda.  Motion carried.

2. 2007 APPOINTMENTS:  A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda, to approve the 2007 employees and appointees as presented, and with salaries as discussed during the budget workshop in the fall, as follows (copies of salaries available upon request):

	POSITION
	Name

	Assessor
	Stephan Gotovich
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	Assessor Secy. 
	Mona Lantz


	Assessors Aides-BAR
	Ritamary Bell

	Assessors consultant
	AAIS

	Assessors-data collector
	Donald Walker

	Attorney
	William Bogle

	Bookkeeper
	Bonnie Barkey

	Budget Officer
	David Tetor

	Budget Officer-asst
	Bonnie Barkey

	Building Inspector
	Donald Smith

	Building Inspector Secy. 
	Katrina Gore

	CAC Secy.
	Elizabeth Ashton

	Court Clerk
	Carolyn Harklerode

	Court Clerk
	Patty Koch

	Dog Control Officer
	James Schulhoff

	Historian
	Dorothy Burdick

	Hwy-Dept Supt.
	Jeffrey Camburn

	HWY-HMEO
	D.B.,T.D.,J.S.,L.T.,J.W.

	HWY-MEO/Auto Mech. Helper
	Raymond Gallinger

	HWY-p/t mower-mtce.
	Denis Murphy

	HWY- Secy. 
	Suzanne Rizzo

	HWY-Wingmen
	

	HWY-Working Foreman
	Jeffrey Camburn

	Planning Bd.- Secy.
	Mary Dalton               

	Records Mgmt. Clerk
	Eleanor Ferris

	Registrar-Vital Statistics
	Ritamary Bell

	Tax Collector
	Oliver Orton

	Town Clerk Deputy
	Donna Howay

	Town Clerk Deputy
	Doreen Brown

	Town Hall/Town Garage Custodian
	Stephen Snyder

	Transfer Station Cust.
	G.&K.Koch, PJ Agnelli

	Transfer Station Cust.
	Thomas Hoagland

	Zoning Board- Secy.
	Mona Lantz

	Recreation Director
	Richard Dalzell

	Recreation-Secy.
	Karla Triola


Motion carried with all voting in favor.  Mention was also made that Deputy Town Clerk Doreen Brown had handed in a letter of resignation due to her new endeavor of re-opening the diner at the foot of the hill.  A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda, to accept her resignation, effective 1/17/07, with regret.  The Town Clerk was given permission to place an ad in the paper for this position, but the salary would be discussed later with the Board.  Motion carried.
3. SUPERVISOR’S APPOINTMENTS: The following appointments were made by Town Supervisor Tetor: Deputy Supervisor will be Councilwoman Joyce Hadden; Town Board liaisons: Planning Board-Joyce Hadden; Zoning Board of Appeals-Virginia Stern; Recreation and Fire Company-Dennis Pryzgoda; Conservation Advisory Commission-Robert Cadwallader; Highway- Robert Cadwallader.  Mr. Tetor will handle the Buildings along with Councilwoman Hadden, and he will continue to handle Insurance, the Transfer Station, Cable TV, Northern Dutchess Alliance and the Wappinger Creek Watershed groups, with Councilwoman Hadden assisting Mr. Tetor with future union negotiations.  
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4. OFFICIAL DESIGNATIONS FOR 2007: The following designation were made for 2007: the Town Board meeting schedule for 2007 will remain as has been the norm: the regular meeting at 7:30 PM on the 2nd Thursday of every month, with the workshop meeting the prior Monday.  Mr. Tetor added that this Reorganizational meeting is also 
serving as the regular January meeting, but the Board might have to have a special meeting toward the end of the month. The official newspapers will be the Register Herald, and the Poughkeepsie Journal.  The official bank will remain Stissing National Bank, secured by M&T Bank for third party collateral, and some accounts will continue to be managed by MBIA CLASS which carried a higher interest rate. The mileage rate will be increased to 48 ½¢.  The 2007 Holiday Schedule (to be given to each department) will remain with 11 holidays for employees.  The Emergency Interim Successors are # 1 - Joyce Hadden, # 2 - Robert Cadwallader and # 3 - Ritamary Bell.  The above designations were all approved on a motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader with all voting in favor.  Motion carried.

5. BOARD AND COMMISSION APPOINTMENTS: A motion made by Dennis Pryzgoda, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, approved the following reappointments:
Planning Board-James Fouts (’07-’13); C.A.C.- Elizabeth Ashton, Elizabeth Kilmer and Charles Shaw (’07-’08); Board of Assessment Review-Mark Zeyher (’07-’11); Recreation Commission-William Homa (’07-’11) but it was to be noted that Mr. Homa will stay on until another senior can be found to replace him; Zoning Board of Appeals-Kathryn Zeyher (’07-’11); and Scenic Road Committee-Kevin Malloy (’07-’09).  It was also to be noted that when Scenic Rd. Comm. member Gayle Bontecou returns from vacation, she will be contacted again to see if she plans to continue, so this reappointment was tabled.  Motion carried with all voting in favor. 

6. APPROVE KENNEL CONTRACT WITH PINE PLAINS VETERINARY ASSOCIATES: A motion to approve the 2007 kennel contract with Pine Plains Veterinarian Associates was approved on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda.  This contract will be signed by the Supervisor and by one of the doctors at the Vets’ office.  Motion carried.

7. PROCUREMENT POLICY: The Town Board approved the current Procurement Policy for 2007.  Copies will be distributed to all departments.
8. APPROVE MONETARY POLICY: The Town Board reaffirmed the Monetary Policy for 2007.  Copies will be distributed to all departments.

9. 2007 TRANSFER STATION FEES: The fees at the Transfer Station will remain the same as approved on the motion of Dennis Pryzgoda, seconded by Joyce Hadden.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

10. EMPLOYEE INSURANCE BUY-OUT APPROVAL: Supervisor Tetor stated the insurance buy-out provision will remain the same as 2007 for any eligible employee, as specified in the Union contract.

11. ESTABLISH INSURANCE PREMIUM PERCENTAGES: Eligible employees who have insurance through the Town’s plans will continue to pay 20% of the premiums, with the Town contributing 80%.  This was approved on the motion of Joyce Hadden, second by Dennis Pryzgoda.  Motion carried.

12. DUTCHESS COUNTY’S SHERIFF’S CONTRACT: Supervisor Tetor stated that the rates for the hourly administrative fees have down a bit from 2006, and last year’s total for patrols in the summer months cost about $8,000.  Mr. Tetor was given the authority to negotiate with the Dutchess County Sheriff’s office for a new contract, and would also look into the idea of a Town constable.  This matter will be discussed again at another meeting before any contract is signed.
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13. HIGHWAY:  AGREEMENT TO SPEND TOWN HIGHWAY FUNDS: This annual agreement was presented to, and signed by the Board.  It stated that the amount of $312,745 will be spent towards working on all 63.43 miles of Town roads (no particular road specified for improvements) as approved on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, 
seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda.  It will be forwarded to the County Highway Commissioner for his review and signature.  Motion carried with all in favor.
14. OTHER: A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda, authorizing Supervisor Tetor to be the voting delegate at the 2007 Association of Towns annual meeting in Feb. in New York City, with Councilwoman Stern being named as the Alternate.  Motion carried.  A motion was also made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to approve payment of the registration fees for this Association of Towns meeting for Councilwoman Stern and Councilman Pryzgoda so as to meet the registration deadlines.  Motion carried with all in favor.


Supervisor Tetor stated that he would like to discuss the purchase of more wind power energy for the Town’s facilities at the February meeting.


Councilwoman Stern asked if the Board had considered appointing a liaison for the Pine Plains School Board.  After discussion, Mrs. Stern was appointed to be this liaison on the motion of David Tetor, second by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried.


With no other business at hand, a motion to adjourn the Reorganizational meeting at 9:03 PM was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Dennis Pryzgoda.  Motion carried with all voting in favor. 








Respectfully submitted,









Ritamary Bell 








Town Clerk 

